MANAGEMENT AND FINANCE COMMITTEE – 17TH MAY 2010

GAINSBOROUGH TOWN COUNCIL

MINUTES of a MEETING of the Management and Finance Committee held at Richmond House, Richmond Park, Morton Terrace, Gainsborough on Monday 17th May 2010 at 7:00pm
Present:


Councillor Elaine Hadley (In the Chair)
Councillor Pearl Banyard

Councillor Vaughan Hughes

Councillor Sally Jupp

Councillor William Parry

Councillor Roger Plastow

Councillor John Ridley

In Attendance:

Clerk to the Council





Assistant Clerk to the Council

Finance Officer / Events Officer

Also in Attendance:

Councillor Mark Binns

Councillor Tim Davies

Councillor David Dobbie

Councillor James Plastow

Councillor Paul Key

1. ELECTION OF CHAIRMAN

RESOLVED on proposal by Cllr. R. Plastow, seconded by Cllr. WRS. Parry that Cllr. P. Banyard be the Chairman of the Management and Finance Committee for 2010 / 2011.
2. ELECTION OF VICE CHAIRMAN

RESOLVED on proposal by Cllr. V. Hughes, seconded by Cllr. S. Jupp that Cllr. EJ. Hadley be the Vice Chairman of the Management and Finance Committee for 2010 / 2011.
3. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

No apologies received.
4. MEMBERS’ DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor WSR. Parry declared a personal interest in agenda item 13 as a West Lindsey District Council Councillor.

5. COUNCIL MINUTES

RESOLVED on proposal by Cllr. R. Plastow, seconded by Cllr. P. Banyard that Standing Order 9.15 apply to exclude the press and public.
Cllr. D. Dobbie requested that a statement in the minutes was untrue and requested that it be removed.

RESOLVED on proposal by Cllr. P. Banyard, seconded by Cllr. J. Ridley to remove the said statement from the minutes.
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RESOLVED on proposal by Cllr. S. Jupp, seconded by Cllr. J. Ridley that the notes of the Management and Finance Committee meeting on Monday 12th April 2010 be confirmed and signed as a correct record.
RESOLVED on proposal by Cllr. R. Plastow, seconded by Cllr. S. Jupp to reinstate Standing Order 9.15 to allow press and public back into the meeting.

6. TO DEAL WITH ANY BUSINESS EXPRESSLY REQUIRED BY STATUTE TO BE DONE

No business to be dealt with.
7. CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENTS

No Chairman’s announcements.
8. REPORT FROM THE CLERK TO THE COUNCIL
The Clerk welcomed the new committee and hope they have a good year.
9. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

A letter had been received from Mr Chaytor regarding the increase in site rent for Love Lane garages.
RESOLVED on proposal by Cllr. V. Hughes, seconded by Cllr. P. Banyard to write a letter back to Mr Chaytor advising that the rent had not gone up since 2005 that is why the increase is from £26.50 to £40 per year from 2011.

10. TO DISPOSE OF ANY BUSINESS REMAINING FROM THE LAST MEETING
Item 14 – Approve Quotes for Civic Awards
RESOLVED on proposal by Cllr. EJ. Hadley, seconded by Cllr. R. Plastow to purchase 5 Citizen of the Year medals and 5 past Mayors medals in metal gilt as shown in item D.
11. RECOMMENDATIONS OF SUB-COMMITTEE MEETINGS HELD IN APRIL

None received.

12. QUESTIONS TO THE MAYOR

i.
Cllr. D. Dobbie read out the following question.

Having received information from the Auditors passed out last month by the Clerk, can I ask again why this information was not made available to the Councillors sooner?

How the questions asked by the Auditors have been dealt with, on an individual basis?

If any previous letters from our present Auditor can be released to the Councillors?

And finally what were the outstanding Questions on the 2007 qualified Audit by the previous Auditor and how have they been dealt with?

The Clerk advised that there was a delay as it took 9 months for Moore Stephens to hand over to Clement Keys.
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The Clerk advised that it is all check and approved now and we are also independently audited as well as externally.
ii.
Cllr. D. Dobbie read out the following question.

Having previously asked this question, been told by the Mayor it would be answered at the 1st December meeting (it not really being done so), informed in the minutes of the meeting that it was sent to Management and Finance Committee, and with no reference of it being at that meeting or myself being allowed to speak at that meeting, then having been told it was sent to Policy and Procedures committee by the Clerk at the last Full Council meeting with no reference of that action being taken in the minutes, I am asking the question again that I submitted for the 1st December meeting.

“After Talking to Richard Enderby of LALC again I have been told by him that the registered letter came from Clement Keys, the accountants and should have been already brought to the attention of this council.

Could this letter be read out to the Council and a copy put into the minutes

Why was this not brought to the attention of this Council prior to my asking for it to be brought before us?”

I consider this a very serious issue as it relates to the Audited Accounts from 2007/2008, and it seems to me that I am being given the run around intestinally by the Officers and Chairs of this Council when asking very serious questions about the correct financial procedures of this Council.

The Clerk advised that audited accounts are available for Councillors and public to see. The letter was distributed to all Councillors at December’s full Council meeting and all questions have been answered for the auditors.
Cllr. D. Dobbie advised that he would be writing to the Council requesting a copy of the reply letter to Clements Keys.
iii.
Cllr. P. Key read out the following question.

At the Management and Finance meeting dated November 9th 2009 I brought up about a gentleman with a business in Church Street Gainsborough that had received a Fixed Penalty Notice from our Environmental officer for dog fouling.

At this meeting I said I believed that the council had acted illegally by issuing this notice as it was on land that the Town Council had no jurisdiction over.

It was decided after a lengthy debate to write to other Councils in the surrounding area to find out how they deal with such an issue. Can you tell me what responses we have had back (if any) and can you provide a copy of the letter that was sent out, and to which Councils it was sent to.

Thank you for your cooperation in this matter and lets see if we can get a clear and defining outcome to this issue.

The Clerk advised that we had verbally spoken to North Lincolnshire and Bourne Council’s and also raised the question at an SLCC meeting but no other Council had had a similar situation He had spoken to a Barrister who is rewriting the DeFra guideline and he advised to let the gentleman concerned take the Council to court if he is disputing it, if he paid the fine he must have felt guilty. 
The Clerk advised that a Secondary Authority can issue Fixed Penalty Notices (FPN’s) on Primary Authority land, but a Primary Authority cannot issue FPN’s on Secondary Authority land 
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where a Dog Control Order has been made.
13. NOTICE OF MOTION

i. Councillor D. Dobbie had submitted the following motion.

That we only take on the management of Roses and Marshalls facilities after the following conditions are met:

1) That a positive vote in the Town Council referendum is obtained at the next most expedient time (i.e. the District and possible General Election in May 2010) after a comprehensive public debate is had with the electorate of the town, including public meetings and a comprehensive plan of the benefits of Asset Transfer to this community Council.

2) That discussion about this asset transfer are conducted through the correct channels, the joint West Lindsey District Council and Gainsborough Town Council liaison group, which has not met for over 3 years and not informal unmonitored meetings of officers of both bodies.

3) That an independent review of the Level of Council is undertaken to ascertain:

a) If the initial Level 4 setting of the Council was correct in April 2006.

b) The present Level of the Council.

c) Any changes there would be to the Level of the Council on the transfer of these assets from West Lindsey District Council to Gainsborough Town Council.

Seconded by Councillor M. Binns

Cllr. J. Plastow left the meeting at 7:41pm.
The Clerk advised that the motion was defeated in December 2008 and it was 3 motions in one and should never have been allowed onto the agenda in its current state.
The Clerk advised that not taking over Roses and Marshalls could see the Town Council breaching the contract with WLDC as the building on Marshalls was only agreed if the Town Council took over the land once it was complete.

Cllr. EJ. Hadley informed Cllr. D. Dobbie that it was WLDC that decided not to hold liaison meetings anymore. Cllr. S. Jupp advised that the new Chief Executive in at WLDC would like more contact with the Town Council so may be able to begin holding meetings again.

Cllr. V. Hughes stressed that part 1 & 2 of the motion were historical but wanted part 3 answering.

The Clerk advised the following – a) Councils set there own level and Gainsborough Town Council set there level at level 4.

b) The present level of the Council is still 4.

c) The level of the Council will remain at level 4.

At the request of Cllr. D. Dobbie a recorded vote was taken for the motion as follows: 
For: No Councillors


Against: Councillors P. Banyard, EJ. Hadley, V. Hughes, S. Jupp, R. Plastow

Abstain: Councillors WSR. Parry, J. Ridley

A total of 0 votes for 5 votes against and 2 abstentions the motion was defeated.
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ii.
Councillor H. Clarke submitted the following motion.

ALL Council vehicles to have Council LOGO on and to have a log book to record journeys with start and finish of journey with start and finish mileage and why journey was done.

Under Standing Order 8.3 as Cllr. H. Clarke was not present at the meeting and no Councillor was willing to second the motion, the motion was classed as withdrawn.
14. APPEAL REQUESTS
Trenton Dolphins ASC
Cllr. S. Jupp declared a personal interest as her grandson is a member.
RESOLVED on proposal by Cllr. V. Hughes, seconded by Cllr. R. Plastow to be a joint sponsor for the evening at £150 and sponsor a race for £25.
Ben Warburton
The Committee requested that the Clerk write to Ben wishing him all the success and advising him that we can only fund organisations that will benefit the people of Gainsborough.

Gainsborough Christmas Market

RESOLVED on proposal by Cllr. P. Banyard, seconded by Cllr. S. Jupp to support the market with a grant of £500.

Friends of Richmond Park

RESOLVED on proposal by Cllr. S. Jupp, seconded by Cllr. R. Plastow to support the Friends of Richmond Park calendar with a grant of £200.

Vitality

RESOLVED on proposal by Cllr. S. Jupp, seconded by Cllr. EJ. Hadley to grant Newlands Court £100 and Pillared House £100 to help with funding for Vitality music and movement for the less able and people over 60.
15. PERSONNEL AND EMPLOYMENT LAW SERVICE
The Clerk asked Cllrs. D. Dobbie and P. Key to leave the room for the next item.
They left at 8:12pm.

A general discussion took place.
RESOLVED on proposal by Cllr. P. Banyard, seconded by Cllr. R. Plastow to accept the quotation from Peninsula for £2,780 per annum for the next 5 years for them to undertake the Councils HR Management.
Cllrs. D. Dobbie and P. Key returned to the meeting at 8:21pm.
16. AMENITY GRASS CUTTING
Cllr. P. Key left the meeting at 8:25pm.
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The Clerk informed the Committee that Lincolnshire County Council Highways Section is about to change it term maintenance contractors. In reviewing the contract arrangements LCC have found that old arrangements for the amenity areas were scheduled to be cut 12 times a year but LCC standard frequency of cut is 7 times a year.

The LCC will now only fund 7 cuts a year and any additional cuts will be £1,099.52 each.

The Committee had a general discussion and wasn’t happy with the areas LCC claim to already cut.

RESOLVED on proposal by Cllr. V. Hughes, seconded by Cllr. EJ. Hadley not to request any additional cuts at present but to review the situation in 2 months.

Cllr. T. Davies asked the Chair if she would request that Town Council staff cut the grass directly outside of Richmond Park to tidy it up.

17. ANNUAL CIVIC SERVICE
RESOLVED on proposal by Cllr. EJ. Hadley seconded by Cllr. S. Jupp to hold this years annual Civic Service on Sunday 26th September at All Saints’ Parish Church followed by a reception at the Old Hall.
18. FINANCIAL REPORTS FROM APRIL
RESOLVED on proposal by Cllr. P. Banyard, seconded by Cllr. S. Jupp that the monthly statement of income and expenditure for April 2010 be approved and signed by the Chairman. 
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19. STAFFING ISSUES (MF.02 10/11) (MF.03 10/11)
RESOLVED on proposal by Cllr. V. Hughes, seconded by Cllr. EJ. Hadley that Standing Order 9.15 apply to exclude the press and public.

(MF.02 10/11)
The item was discussed and resolved on.
(MF.03 10/11)

The item was discussed and resolved on.
The meeting concluded at 8:57pm

Chairman
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